

---

- OCCASIONAL PAPER SERIES -

---

Capital  
Matters

No. 4  
JUNE 2009

# Quantifying Labor and Human Rights Portfolio Risk

*by Aaron Bernstein*

PENSIONS AND CAPITAL STEWARDSHIP PROJECT  
LABOR AND WORKLIFE PROGRAM  
HARVARD LAW SCHOOL



# Contents

<b>Abstract</b> .....	1
<b>Introduction</b> .....	2-5
<b>Section One</b>	
LHR Statements .....	6-17
<b>Section Two</b>	
Extra-Financial Accounting Standards Board .....	17-22
<b>Section Three</b>	
Investor Network on Sustainability Risk .....	22-31
<b>Conclusion</b> .....	31-32
<b>Endnotes</b> .....	32-37

# Quantifying Labor and Human Rights Portfolio Risk

By Aaron Bernstein\*

## Abstract

*This paper explores how pension funds and other investors can obtain data on the long-term sustainability risks posed by the labor and human rights (LHR) activities of global corporations, with a specific focus on supply chains. A robust analysis of LHR portfolio risk requires independently audited assessments that adhere to elemental reporting principles, analogous to those that govern audited corporate financial statements. One model for such assessments can be found in the factory auditing system built by the Fair Labor Association (FLA). The paper describes how the FLA functions and draws parallels to corporate reporting on conventional financial indicators. It discusses how investors might use that approach to obtain audited LHR statements and assesses some of the hurdles involved. Such statements would require the establishment of LHR auditing and reporting requirements similar to those promulgated by market regulators such as the Financial Accounting Standards Board and the International Accounting Standards Board. Investors could contribute to this process by setting up advisory entities such as an Extra-Financial Accounting Standards Board. To expand the small number of companies currently issuing audited LHR statements, investors could emulate the shareholder engagement approach employed by groups such as the Investor Network on Climate Risk and the Carbon Disclosure Project. Investors seeking a broad range of extra-financial reporting could magnify their influence by combining forces through the creation of an Investor Network on Sustainability Risk.*

\*Senior Research Fellow, Labor and Worklife Program, Harvard Law School.  
abernstein@law.harvard.edu

## Introduction

This paper should be read as a companion piece to “*Incorporating Labor and Human Rights Risk into Investment Decisions*.”<sup>1</sup> The earlier study concluded that pension funds and other mainstream investors increasingly seek information about the long-term sustainability risks of corporate behavior regarding a wide range of social and workplace factors, such as policies and actions involving human capital and human resource policies as well as labor and human rights (LHR). It suggested that investors interested in assessing LHR portfolio risk can obtain quantifiable data from the global supply-chain factory monitoring associations designed to verify the labor codes of conduct issued by many multinationals. It pointed to one such group in particular, the Fair Labor Association (FLA), as a possible model for obtaining data that might be useful for investment analysis.

The current work is an attempt to flesh out those discussions. The ideal for investors would be to have LHR data from corporations that is as reliable as the financial data contained in the corporate financial statements filed by public corporations.<sup>2</sup> Despite all the drawbacks to traditional financial reporting that have become painfully evident in recent years, the basic set of ideas that underlie it remains unchallenged. Fundamentally, investors want to know that a company whose shares they own is honestly reporting on how the business is being run and the results it has produced. Elaborate reporting edifices have been built to ensure that companies share material information with shareowners. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles define what kind of financial information public corporations must report and how they must report it in the United States, while International Financial Reporting Standards do so in many other countries. Independent bodies maintain and enforce these standards, including the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB), the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB), the Securities & Exchange Commission (SEC), and similar agencies in other countries. Outside accounting firms audit company books and certify that the issued financial statements adhere to the required reporting standards. The accounting firms themselves must meet a variety of standards designed to ensure that they conduct their audits fairly and accurately, overseen by yet another set of regulators such as the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board in the United States.

The investor quest for LHR data is part of a larger effort to obtain more information about a wide range of corporate policies and actions regarding environmental, social, and governance (ESG) sustainability risks (with LHR falling under the S). Typically, companies have not been required to report such factors as part of their financial statements. Yet investors increasingly are convinced that they play a key role in long-term portfolio risk analysis. This view was summarized recently by the International Corporate Governance Network (ICGN), a global investor coalition. In late 2008, it published a Statement and Guidance on Non-financial Business Reporting, the product of a panel of experts brought together to consider what kind of so-called extra-financial reporting might be material to a long-term investment outlook.<sup>3</sup>

The statement asserted that:

“Long term success in managing a business in today’s complex economic, environmental and social landscape is increasingly dependent on factors not reflected in financial statements and in some instances thought to be outside the corporation’s sphere of concern.”

“The ICGN Non-financial Business Reporting Committee’s own deliberations, as well as the work of other interested groups, highlight a number of broad subject areas as being integral components of nonfinancial business reporting. These include not only corporate governance, which is a central focus of the ICGN’s mission, but also areas such as intellectual capital, human capital, the environment, customer goodwill, reputation, human rights, anti-corruption, suppliers and community relations.”<sup>4</sup>

The goal for investors should be to obtain ESG data that meets standards similar to those applied to traditional financial statements. Even conceptually, this can be challenging, since it may be more difficult to quantify issues such as how well a company is governed or whether its relations with employees or suppliers pose long-term sustainability risks. Nonetheless, the basic principles that underlie the existing corporate reporting edifice offer a practical starting point. In broad terms, these can be outlined as follows:

**Specific standards** To be useful in portfolio analysis, ESG reporting guidelines must define with a great degree of precision what companies should disclose and how they should disclose it, just as FASB and other regulatory bodies specify how they must define financial factors such as profit, loss, revenue, and goodwill. The definitions should

be standard for all companies to the extent possible, to “facilitate comparisons with other companies and for the same company over time.”<sup>5</sup> For example, guidelines should specify the LHR standards according to which companies should report, such as freedom of association, no child labor, no forced labor, etc. A set of common definitions is a key aspect of portfolio analysis, which requires comparisons of corporate LHR risks across industries and markets.

**Independent verification** Similarly, investors require independent verification of ESG data, just as they obtain for financial statements through the corporate audits performed by accounting firms. Investors need to know that the ESG reporting system a company has put in place is comprehensive, reliable, and capable of gathering the desired information, and that the data produced is accurate.

**Transparency** The ESG data itself must be public, as are corporate financial statements. This is a particular challenge for LHR data, given the often sensitive nature of potential labor and human rights violations.

The aim of this paper is to explore the question of how investors might create a corporate LHR reporting system using these basic principles. It starts with LHR in global supply chains, with the hope that the approach will prove useful for other social factors such as LHR in global lending and project finance, human capital and human resources, and community impacts. An initial premise is that investors do not need to invent an entirely new system to obtain quantitative LHR data on corporate supply chains. Instead, key elements of the corporate reporting principles spelled out above can be found in the LHR monitoring system developed by the FLA. Large public corporations that are FLA members already have built LHR reporting systems exhibiting many basic characteristics in accordance with these principles.

There are half a dozen international associations, sometimes called multi-stakeholder initiatives, involved in various aspects of LHR supply-chain monitoring. Although none was set up to serve investors, the FLA’s approach comes the closest to meeting the principles outlined here for several reasons. It requires more independent factory monitoring than the others and is the only multi-company group that publicly discloses detailed LHR audit results.<sup>6</sup> In fact, the FLA reports can be used to construct a prototype time-series database using publicly available, independently audited assessments of LHR violations and reme-

diation efforts that are comparable across time and among companies. While constructing such a database is beyond the scope of this paper, it would be analogous to the audited financial information that forms the foundation for investor assessments of corporate and portfolio performance. It could provide a model for what a robust corporate LHR statement might look like.

The FLA approach has a range of drawbacks and flaws that make it an imperfect model for investors. These will be discussed in this paper. Nonetheless, it offers a working model shareowners can use to begin addressing the question of whether LHR factors indeed are material to long-term portfolio performance, as the ICGN and other investor groups assert.

This paper proceeds along the following lines. Section One explains how the FLA works and draws parallels to conventional financial reporting, informed by the three principles outlined above.

Section Two discusses how investors might go about developing standards for corporate LHR reporting and audits, drawing on the extensive efforts undertaken by the major supply-chain labor monitoring associations. It discusses several paths investors might follow to set such standards. One could involve the creation by investors and other stakeholders of a standard-setting body for ESG issues modeled after existing reporting standards entities, such as an Extra-financial Accounting Standards Board (EFASB).

Section Three examines various tactics investors already have initiated to improve extra-financial reporting, which could be expanded to encompass more robust LHR reporting of the type envisioned in this paper. There are several campaigns for mandatory ESG reporting aimed at regulators such as the U.S. Securities & Exchange Commission and the European Union. Another approach can be found in efforts by investors focused on the portfolio risks posed by climate change and other environmental factors, such as the Investor Network on Climate Risk and the Carbon Disclosure Project. Eventually, it may make sense for investors seeking a broad range of extra-financial reporting to combine forces through the creation of joint efforts such as an Investor Network on Sustainability Risk.

## Section One: LHR Statements

The FLA grew out of the Apparel Industry Partnership (AIP), a coalition of apparel and footwear companies, LHR groups, and consumer advocates formed in 1996 at the behest of then-U.S. President Bill Clinton following a highly publicized series of sweatshop scandals. The AIP worked for more than two years to draft a labor code of conduct for member companies to use throughout their global supply chains, and a factory monitoring system to enforce the code. The code draws heavily on the eight core conventions of the International Labor Organization, which address freedom of association, forced labor, child labor, and equal treatment of workers.<sup>7</sup> In 1999, AIP members created the FLA as a nonprofit organization. Its goal is “to improve working conditions around the world and to provide the public with information it could use to make informed purchasing decisions.”<sup>8</sup> Although the FLA was not formed with investors in mind, the latter mission is a key reason why it publicly reports the results of its factory audits, making it a unique model among multi-stakeholder initiatives for the kind of public reporting required for investment portfolio assessment.

The FLA is governed by an 18-person board with equal representation by companies, civil society organizations, and colleges and universities (which join to enforce labor standards for the companies to which they license collegiate apparel and other products).<sup>9</sup> Corporate members range in size from large global companies to small family-owned enterprises and include manufacturers and retailers as well as their suppliers. This paper focuses on the organization’s approach to the 27 so-called participating companies, which “make a sustained corporate commitment to the FLA by bringing their entire supply chain into the FLA program.”<sup>10</sup> These include smaller companies as well as larger ones such as Adidas, Hanesbrands, H&M, Liz Claiborne, Nike, and Nordstrom.

The FLA performs two primary functions for participating firms. First, it guides companies in developing factory compliance systems whose function is to detect and remedy violations of the FLA’s labor code. Companies develop these systems during the initial implementation period of their affiliation with the FLA. The companies’ systems are referred to as *internal monitoring*, even though most companies actually hire outside LHR auditing firms to perform much of the work. The term helps to distinguish these company-managed systems from the FLA’s second function, which it calls *independent external monitoring*, or IEM in its lingo.<sup>11</sup> This refers to unannounced audits of a random selection of each com-

pany's supply chain that are conducted by LHR auditing firms hired by the FLA, not by the company. The idea is to perform what amounts to reality field tests that gauge whether the companies' own compliance systems in fact perform as designed.<sup>12</sup>

Both of these functions are vital to the kind of LHR reporting required for robust portfolio analysis. There are a host of problems associated with the collection of such data that make the task of ensuring its accuracy more difficult than it is for conventional financial information. Until the outcry over sweatshops led to the creation of the FLA and other LHR monitoring groups in the 1990s, most global corporations took no responsibility for the working conditions in their supplier factories and had no means of supplying such data even if they had wanted to. Since then, many large companies in industries with extensive low-wage supply chains have built elaborate internal compliance systems to ensure that suppliers adhere to labor codes of conduct the companies have adopted. These systems often collect large amounts of data on LHR violations.

However, it can be challenging for even the largest companies to insist that all their suppliers adhere strictly to their code, or to the FLA's. Most global corporations like those in the FLA usually do not own or directly control the factories that produce the goods they sell. Instead, the production is bid out to suppliers who may number in the hundreds and change frequently. At the same time, many suppliers contract with multiple corporations, and some suppliers are giant global corporations themselves. (For example, Pou Chen Corporation, a Taiwanese company, produces some 200 million pairs of shoes a year, which represent roughly 18 percent of the world's athletic and casual shoes market.<sup>13</sup>)

As a result, companies that wish to audit suppliers cannot simply draw up management and reporting policies and procedures and hire people to carry them out. Nor can they discipline or fire staffers who fail to do an adequate job. Instead, they must convince suppliers to go along with codes and audits, and find alternative ways to verify their compliance, such as factory inspections. Similar challenges arise with LHR concerns in other areas such as project lending and the extractive industries. There, too, potential LHR risks often arise in connection with activities that public corporations do not directly control, such as their reliance on local governments, security guards, police, or military.

The difficulties are compounded by suppliers' reaction to LHR monitoring. Many factories around the world have become adept at hiding labor violations from auditors, and at fix-

ing problems to satisfy inspectors who show up for a day or two a year, only to return to the proscribed practices once they are gone.<sup>14</sup> Their incentives to do so are great, since suppliers face increased costs to remedy violations and can ultimately lose contracts altogether if they repeatedly violate a company's code.

LHR monitoring associations have struggled with these complex challenges since their inception. Most of them, including the FLA, require participating companies to set up compliance systems to enforce their codes in their supply-chain factories. To meet the FLA obligations, companies must have a monitoring system for all their supplier factories. The bulk of the actual factory audits typically are conducted by specialized LHR auditing firms that have sprung up in the past decade in response to the demand for such services by global corporations. (The FLA currently does not certify the outside auditing firms its member companies hire. This is a weakness in its approach. The firms vary widely in nature and quality, provoking much criticism and debate as well as recent attempts to standardize and professionalize a nascent industry, as will be discussed in greater detail in Section Two.)

The FLA companies' staff oversees this process, hiring the auditing firms, managing their reports, and working with factories to remedy violations. The FLA describes its approach as follows: "An internal audit usually includes interviews with factory management, workers, and trade union representatives; documentation review of factory policies, payroll, benefits and hours of work; and a tour of the facility to assess conditions."<sup>15</sup> The compliance staff also must make sure that factory employees have confidential channels through which they can report violations, and consult with LHR and other civil-society groups. Both steps are required by the FLA to provide alternative perspectives to audits about what is really going on inside often-secretive supplier factories.<sup>16</sup>

Companies that join the FLA can opt for a two- or three-year implementation period. At its completion, the FLA reviews the company's labor compliance system and accredits those that meet the criteria. "Accreditation does not mean that every factory in the company's supply chain, or even any single factory in its supply chain, is in full compliance with the FLA code. It does mean that the company has implemented mechanisms and procedures to increase code awareness, monitor and remediate noncompliance, and prevent persistent patterns of noncompliance. Each company's accreditation must be reviewed every two years."<sup>17</sup>

From a corporate reporting perspective, the internal compliance systems the FLA accredits are roughly equivalent to the information gathering companies perform to prepare their financial statements. At this point, the FLA does not require companies to describe their approaches in detail or to release all the results of their internal auditing, which could function as an LHR statement akin to a financial one. Instead, the association itself describes each company's approach in an annual report. While this is far from optimal for the purpose of investment analysis, it offers much more detail than most non-FLA companies release about their LHR monitoring activities.

For example, the group's 2007 report, the most recent available, says Adidas had 815 factories included in the FLA program in 2006.<sup>18</sup> The company had a 63-person Social and Environmental Affairs (SEA) unit which conducted audits at 197 of these factories that year, assisted by outside monitoring firms. Overall, the SEA conducted 869 factory visits for auditing, monitoring, or training purposes. Fewer than 5 percent of the visits were unannounced. Adidas also conducted 147 audits of factories bidding for work, 40 percent of which were rejected as suitable suppliers because their LHR practices had been found to be too far out of compliance with the FLA's labor code.

Investors need more detail than this to make informed comparisons about the long-term risk posed by companies' LHR practices. Ideally, they could get standardized descriptions of corporate audit systems, with key performance indicators such as the ratio of compliance staff to factories, adjusted by the number of workers per factory, and the percent of factories audited annually. They also could get performance indicators that sum up the detailed results of the company's audits, and the outcomes of any remediation efforts. Such metrics would help to quantify companies' capacity for measuring and mitigating long-term LHR risk. Standardized data along these lines could be built into LHR statements, as a companion to corporate financial statements and perhaps eventually just another set of entries on them.

The FLA is moving in this direction through a process called the Sustainable Compliance Leadership Initiative that it initiated in June, 2008.<sup>19</sup> The following September, a steering committee was formed consisting of representatives of Adidas, Nike, Nordstrom, Patagonia, Phillips-Van Heusen, and FLA staff. It concluded that a majority of FLA companies' supplier factories "still have transparency issues, major non-compliances and unsophisticated management systems." It suggested that the FLA develop a standard tool for

companies to use in assessing factories, along with “a common understanding of what a model factory looks like, with clear criteria and indicators established as guidelines and to measure progress.” The committee set a goal of the summer of 2009 to have the new assessment tool ready for use. Eventually, the FLA intends to make the assessment tool public.<sup>20</sup> It remains unclear exactly how much detail companies would be required to release about their internal compliance systems, or about the results of their factory audits.

Another model for quantifiable LHR data can be found in the FLA’s second function, independent external monitoring, or IEM. The IEM is intended to be a status check on the reliability of companies’ internal monitoring systems. Here is how the process works.<sup>21</sup> First, the FLA identifies a random sample of 5 percent of a company’s factories. The samples are weighted by the LHR risks posed by each country in which the company operates and by the number of factories it has in each country. The FLA then hires third-party monitors to conduct the audits. (Although FLA companies are free to hire any audit firm for their own factory compliance systems, the FLA accredits the LHR auditors it uses in the IEM process, to ensure that they meet guidelines set by the FLA for how effective audits should be conducted.<sup>22</sup>)

Neither the company nor the factory is informed of the date of an IEM audit. The visit, often conducted over one to two days, comprises interviews with factory management, workers, union representatives, and local non-governmental organizations; documentation review of factory policies; and a tour of the facility to assess the conditions. IEM monitors submit a written report of their findings to the FLA, the company, and the factory. The company has 60 days to submit a corrective action plan to the FLA that details its efforts to remedy any labor code violations. The FLA assists in the remediation effort and may conduct a follow-up visit to the factory to verify the remediation.

Random-sample auditing by auditors hired independently of the company is the FLA’s way of verifying that companies’ systems are successfully identifying and remedying LHR violations. The results are published on the FLA website in the form of IEM tracking charts.<sup>23</sup> The charts currently run annually from 2002 to 2008, with new results posted on a rolling basis as they come in. The charts report code violations found at individual factories. Many companies, FLA members and nonmembers alike, are reluctant to name factories, both for competitive reasons and due to fear that activists would use the information to criticize the company. As a result, the FLA assigns numerical codes to factories. The charts report all other details, leaving out only each factory’s name and address.

For example, the 2007 charts contain reports on 15 Adidas factories in 10 countries.<sup>24</sup> One is a 918-worker outerwear factory in Vietnam which also produced that year for two other FLA companies, Nike and Patagonia.<sup>25</sup> The IEM audit found twelve instances of noncompliance with the FLA code of conduct, and eight instances of risks of noncompliance. Each problem is detailed by the category of the code it violates; the nature of the problem found; the sources used to identify the violation, such as worker interviews and factory records; any local and/or country laws violated; and any remedial steps taken by the factory's management or the FLA member company.

The violations at the Adidas factory in Vietnam run the gamut from excessive overtime to public announcements of worker disciplinary measures as a form of punishment. Most involved actions by the factory, but some spoke to failures by Adidas. For example, Adidas had not even provided the factory management with the FLA code. That led to a separate violation by the factory, for not posting the code in prominent places throughout the premises. The chart describes the remedy taken to fix the problem: "Management has developed a comprehensive system of policies and procedures together with training programs for communicating these to staff and workers."

The charts also detail findings that are not clear violations but seem to pose risks of non-compliance. One fell under the category of forced overtime and said: "Factory has no signed OT forms for June. These forms appear to be prepared after the fact, rather than used for voluntary OT sign-up in advance."

The FLA's IEM system offers investors an example of how an LHR reporting system can deal with the need for independent verification. If LHR statements can be seen as analogous to corporate financial statements, IEM data can play a role similar to the accounting-firm audit of a company's books. The goal of both is to ensure that the company's internal system for collecting information about its performance is sound, and that the metrics it reports to public shareowners accurately reflect that performance. Just as investors want independent assurance that companies are not misreporting their profits or sales, so too do they need confirmation about corporate LHR monitoring.

Perhaps even more important, the IEM shows it is possible to develop a reporting system that satisfies the reporting principle of transparency. The FLA's publication of all of its IEM

results makes it unique among LHR supply-chain monitoring associations and is a key reason why the FLA approach offers a model that investors can build upon in the quest for quantifiable LHR data.<sup>26</sup> The fact that large corporations have agreed to the public release of detailed information about LHR violations in their supply chains sets an important example in the context of such sensitive issues. Their willingness to do so makes it more difficult for other corporations to argue that their reputation or competitive position could be damaged by investors' request for LHR monitoring and public reports of the results.

The FLA's publication of its IEM findings also offers investors a way to create the first prototype time series of LHR data based on actual results. Although the FLA's tracking charts do not name factories, they do assign a unique number to each one. They also identify all the factories used by each participating company. As a result, it would be a fairly straightforward exercise to aggregate all the chart data for each company. Doing so would provide annual LHR violation and remediation data by company for 2002 through 2008 (although not all companies have tracking charts information for all years, since they joined the FLA at different times).

Such a database would allow investors to evaluate each company's LHR risk, both over time and in comparison to other FLA members. The number of companies involved probably is not large enough to draw meaningful investment risk conclusions. Furthermore, the companies' membership in the FLA itself is evidence of a serious commitment to LHR risk reduction. As a result, it may not be particularly useful to compare FLA companies to each other, since any performance gaps among them are likely to be much smaller than the risks posed by the majority of global corporations that do not even have LHR supply-chain codes, much less compliance systems. However, a database of this nature would supply a model that investors could use to begin grappling with the many unexplored questions about how LHR risk can best be assessed. It would for the first time provide shareowners with a representative framework for quantifying such risk that employs an approach similar to the audited data on factors such as revenue and profit found on corporate financial statements.

As instructive as the FLA's approach may be for investors, it faces many of the same fundamental flaws encountered by all LHR monitoring. Even as factory audits have burgeoned into a global industry over the past decade, critics as well as corporate executives and monitoring association officials have questioned their efficacy in improving factory

working conditions.<sup>27</sup> Many suppliers perceive monitoring as an attempt by the corporations for which they produce to impose costly and burdensome rules on them, without sharing the added expense. So they have resisted monitoring and its attendant remediation requirements. There is a widespread belief that factories in many developing countries have become adept at coaching workers to give auditors inaccurate reports so the factory will pass muster.<sup>28</sup>

“The traditional audit involves checking for compliance against each element of a code of conduct and often leads to a long list of issues that the factory will be required to resolve in a short period of time. This inevitably leads to factories looking for quick-fix solutions that are rarely sustainable.”<sup>29</sup> In addition, “audits are often perceived as policing; factories know they will fail and therefore try to hide the problems in order to get a good auditing result. This results in no trust between customers and their suppliers, and most importantly, only the finding is treated and not the cause, which will inevitably result in the problem reoccurring.”<sup>30</sup>

The inadequacies of monitoring were made strikingly clear in surveys of workers and managers the FLA conducted in 2007. The surveys were taken in five factories in Thailand and six in China, all of which produced for Adidas or Nike.<sup>31</sup> To ensure statistical validity, stratified random samples were selected that ranged from 80 workers in small factories to 200 in larger ones. About 70 percent of the 1,776 workers who filled out the survey reported filing a complaint or grievance with the factory’s management in the prior 12 months. This translates into the equivalent of roughly 16,000 complaints across the 11 factories. However, managers, who were surveyed independently, reported a combined total of just 1,760 complaints for the same period.

The findings drive home the tenuous nature of current monitoring techniques. They are particularly troublesome in light of the fact that it can be nearly impossible for a one- or two-day audit to uncover many systemic LHR violations without candid reporting from employees. As the FLA concluded: “The result clearly shows that a majority of workers’ complaints are not systematically dealt with, which means that they might not be resolved; that there is no transparency in handling these complaints, and that the risk of inconsistency and bias in providing solutions is high.”<sup>32</sup>

Even if monitoring does uncover code violations, the remediation all associations require can be ineffective. This conclusion comes through clearly in a second set of bottom-up, top-down surveys the FLA conducted in 2007 which focused on excessive overtime, a widespread problem in many low-wage Asian countries, particularly China. The surveys covered 15 soccer-producing factories, also in Thailand and China and also making goods for Adidas and Nike. They found that 48 percent of employees reported working more than 60 hours a week, the normal maximum under the FLA code of conduct.<sup>33</sup>

More surprising is that many managers conceded that the FLA limit frequently was exceeded. Four of the seven Chinese factories reported that employees had exceeded the 60-hour limit in two to five weeks during the prior 12 months. Managers at two of the four Thai factories reported this was the case in six to ten weeks. Furthermore, the majority of managers reporting excessive overtime said that more than 60 percent of the workforce was affected.<sup>34</sup>

The major monitoring associations as well as leading companies have been aware of such challenges and have struggled for years to find solutions. While there is no consensus about how to proceed, a number of them have been attempting to shift from policing-style audits to a more collaborative approach that attempts to convince supplier factories to take ownership of labor codes.

The FLA formally launched such an effort in 2005, called FLA 3.0.<sup>35</sup> (Others, such as Timberland, began experimenting with similar ideas even earlier.<sup>36</sup>) The goal is to achieve what the FLA calls “sustainable compliance.” Instead of simply auditing factories for code compliance, the FLA and its member companies help each factory to develop its own compliance system. They first ask factories to assess their own ability to detect and remedy LHR violations. The FLA and the company then work with factory management to improve its capabilities. “The FLA recognizes that monitoring alone cannot create lasting Code compliance. An approach that comprises more than simply exposing and correcting violations is required for sustained protection of worker rights.”<sup>37</sup>

“A cornerstone of FLA 3.0 is a change in the traditional mindset described above to one of recognition that compliance with labor standards is not yet the reality in most factories – the factory needs to become involved in a process of which compliance will be the end result. FLA 3.0 is grounded in the belief that requiring compliance simultaneously with

an entire code of conduct is not a realistic approach. The FLA contends that in order for compliance to be effective, we must identify the root causes of that non-compliance and address them individually. The FLA 3.0 approach addresses problems one at a time in the form of priority issues. The FLA also believes that in order for labor compliance to be sustainable, the factory needs to take ownership of the process instead of having the process externally imposed on them from the buyer. In the FLA 3.0 model, the factory is an active participant in the process, and only factories that demonstrate a desire to improve conditions for their workers and a readiness to be transparent are invited to participate in the program.”<sup>38</sup>

Other experts have come to similar conclusions. For example, a detailed study of Nike’s LHR compliance system by three Massachusetts Institute of Technology professors found that auditing alone typically did not produce long-term factory compliance with the company’s code of conduct (or with the code of the FLA, of which Nike is a member).<sup>39</sup> However, factories performed better if Nike staff engaged management as partners on a long-term basis, helping them to take more responsibility for a wide range of production improvements, including LHR management. As Nike worked with factories to improve efficiency and quality, they were more able to better schedule workloads, which helped to reduce chronic overtime work. Factories also invested more in training, which prompted more wariness among supervisors about mistreatment that could lead to higher turnover. “Likewise, workers who have been trained to ‘stop the line’ when they see a possible defect and/or work in more autonomous production cells, are also more likely to resist management abuses on the shop floor.”<sup>40</sup>

The FLA has been slowly rolling out 3.0, starting with China and Thailand. In each participating factory, the FLA begins by conducting an IEM. But unlike the usual IEM audits, this one is designed to determine a baseline assessment of the factory’s capacity to identify and rectify LHR violations, using key performance indicators the FLA has developed. The factory can then monitor its own deficiencies and improvements in partnership with the company and the FLA. “This creates an incentive for factories to be honest at the outset, since they know that progress will be measured incrementally and reported on over time. This creates a positive experience for both the factory and the company as opposed to the negative experience in the traditional model.

The final step for the FLA in the FLA 3.0 process is public reporting of these results on an aggregate level.<sup>41</sup> While the FLA has not yet reached this final step, its goal is to establish a system of key LHR performance indicators for factories that eventually will be released on the FLA tracking charts. This moves its approach even further toward a public disclosure approach, in line with investors' need for quantifiable data.

Robust portfolio analysis of LHR risk requires something like both of the functions performed by the FLA. Investors need LHR statements that detail a company's internal monitoring system and the results of its factory inspections. And they need independent factory audits that verify those statements and the systems they describe. Despite the imperfections of the FLA's approach to both, its efforts in these regards adhere to the basic reporting principles outlined in the Introduction.

Despite the FLA's elaborate LHR verification efforts, detecting such abuses remains a challenge in the face of factories' incentives to hide them and the fear employees may feel about exposing problems. While no system can be foolproof, further independent checks can be found in public reports on the subject. In recent years, several companies have created data systems to collect and analyze public reports about such allegations. One is ECOFACT AG, a Zurich firm that offers a service called RepRisk.<sup>42</sup> A web search tool looks for any negative comment about environmental and social issues, including LHR ones, involving any public or private corporations in the world.<sup>43</sup> The company says that: "RepRisk's assessment of the environmental and social performance of a company is based on the company's activities in the field as observed by independent third parties, and is not derived from information provided by the company itself." "As of February 2009, RepRisk had identified 8,900 listed and non-listed companies as well as 1,600 projects that are viewed as controversial. On average five new controversial companies and projects are identified and entered into the database every day."<sup>44</sup>

RepRisk and similar services help investors to track and assess external reports about companies that may prove damaging to their reputation. A reputation index it creates offers the ability to compare companies, industries, and even countries on the frequency and severity of the negative reports about them. However, RepRisk is by definition anecdotal, since it relies exclusively on reports that external entities happen to issue about individual companies. It doesn't attempt to uncover LHR or other ESG risk factors a particular company may face through any investigation of its own. Still, the systematic collection of

public reports on corporate LHR activities offers an alternative perspective on the results of internal and external factory monitoring systems. Given the flaws in direct factory audits, such reports could unearth alleged risks they fail to detect.

Similar systems have been developed by other companies that advise investors on ESG risks. For example, a Stockholm company called GES Investment Services screens global corporations for evidence of noncompliance with international social and environmental norms, including LHR ones found in the Global Compact and other human rights conventions.<sup>45</sup> GES gives investors recommendations about companies found to be connected to a violation by an “official and credible body;” have had sanctions issued against them “by regional/national courts or an official body;” or have admitted responsibility for the incident(s).<sup>46</sup> GES issues ESG risk ratings based on “official company documents, dialogue with companies, information from non-governmental organizations, the media and GES partners.”<sup>47</sup> It also sends clients weekly news alerts on reported violations.<sup>48</sup>

GES’s approach involves a degree of investigation of alleged ESG risks at individual companies, since it engages in direct dialogue with some if problems have been flagged. GES also will engage companies found in violation of an international norm on behalf of investor clients in an attempt to seek remediation. This service includes the filing of proxy resolutions.<sup>49</sup>

## **Section Two: Extra-Financial Accounting Standards Board**

While the FLA’s approach to monitoring offers investors a possible model for what an audited corporate LHR statement might look like, it leaves many questions unanswered. Investors who see the potential utility of such statements would need to confront major challenges posed by the principles of specificity and of independent verification. They would need to specify the LHR standards against which companies would be audited; how companies should choose auditing firms to perform audits; and the auditing standards that both the audits and the auditors would need to meet. Delineating these is particularly difficult for investors given the current lack of quantifiable LHR data that might be used to correlate existing codes or other potential sources of standards to corporate or portfolio performance. Still, ongoing attempts by monitoring associations and other entities involved in the LHR auditing process to address such concerns can help pension funds and other investors think about approaches that might serve their interests.

Section One of this paper said that the FLA's monitoring system is centered on the group's code of conduct. The code spells out specific LHR standards to which member companies must hold their suppliers. As such it goes much further toward satisfying the specificity principle than is the case with most global corporations. In 2008, nearly 80 percent of the 250 largest global companies issued a CSR report, up from about 50 percent in 2005, and 45 percent of the 2,200 largest companies, according to a survey by KPMG.<sup>50</sup> Of those, 89 percent of the 250 largest specified that they had a supplier code of conduct, while 74 percent of the 2,200 largest did so.

However, the bulk of these supplier codes say little about LHR, and those that do often lack specificity. Only 20 percent of 1,800 large global companies had a code that addressed labor issues, according to a detailed analysis of their CSR reports by RiskMetrics.<sup>51</sup> Only 10 percent of them had codes that specifically dealt with the core ILO conventions on freedom of association and forced labor, while only 6 percent mentioned the convention on the worst forms of child labor and just 3 percent referenced the one on equal remuneration. This data indicates that most large public corporations have defined no specific LHR standards, and the minority that do define them according to their own criteria. The analogy to financial reports would be if regulatory bodies gave no definitions of what constitutes basic categories such as revenue and profit and left their meaning entirely up to companies to specify as they wished.

Despite the relative specificity of the FLA's code, it is by no means accepted as the norm amongst companies that do have LHR supplier codes. Nor are the core ILO conventions. Similarly, there is no agreement among the major monitoring associations about the specific LHR standards to which companies and their suppliers should be held.<sup>52</sup> This has been one of several chronic complaints by both companies and factories, which have protested for years about the sometimes conflicting and confusing demands made by multiple monitoring groups with different labor codes. In 2003, four multi-stakeholder monitoring initiatives and two consumer pressure groups formed the Joint Initiative on Corporate Accountability and Workers Rights (JO-IN) to grapple with these complaints.<sup>53</sup> The broad goal was to attempt to find common ground among the initiatives.<sup>54</sup> As part of this process, JO-IN has been working to develop a single LHR code, using the ILO as an advisor. The group proposed a draft code in 2005, but continued to search for a consensus throughout early 2009.<sup>55</sup>

The issues that have blocked their consensus illustrate the challenges faced by investors who might want an LHR reporting system centered on a single code that all companies would adopt. To take just one example, the concept of a living wage has divided labor experts for years and plagued monitoring associations as well. Several of the groups involved in JO-IN have a living wage standard in their code, including the Ethical Trading Initiative, the Clean Clothes Campaign, and Social Accountability International.<sup>56</sup> However, the FLA consistently has rejected the idea as unworkable.<sup>57</sup>

Specifying LHR standards is even more difficult for investors since most of the debate amongst experts and monitoring associations over the years has revolved around efforts to reconcile normative concerns with the burdens placed on employers. Very little work has been done to determine which specific standards might correlate to corporate or portfolio performance. One way to begin that analysis would be for investors to ask that companies require suppliers to adhere to the eight core ILO conventions, which are widely accepted by most nations but not systematically enforced by the ILO (which has no enforcement mechanism).

Standards for audits and auditors have been equally divisive among monitoring associations. Ever since LHR factory monitoring began, the audit process has been beset by questions. Global corporations require suppliers to allow third-party monitors into their factories as a condition of securing a supply contract. But if factory managers distrust or resent the idea, as many have, they can make the process difficult. Audits also involve potentially sensitive issues that can inhibit candid responses, such as child labor, physical abuse of workers, or the violation of local laws on health and safety, wages, overtime, etc.

At the same time, some employees in low-wage countries may be poorly educated or intimidated by managers, which can hamper their ability or willingness to supply information to auditors. Language can be a barrier, too. Such challenges lead to a host of problems, such as what questions auditors should ask when they visit a factory, how to get employees to speak freely about possible violations, how to tell if management has coached them to give false or misleading answers, whether auditors must speak the local languages or be trained to ask delicate questions, and whether individual auditors and the auditing firms for which they work should be accredited to perform social audits.

Monitoring associations have grappled with these problems for years and have set up a variety of mechanisms to deal with them.<sup>58</sup> Recently, several efforts have begun to create industry-wide professional bodies to accredit LHR auditors. After several years of discussion, a group of LHR auditing firms founded in 2008 a non-profit organization called the Global Monitoring Institute.<sup>59</sup> Based in Washington, D.C., the Institute's goals are to establish standards for individual auditors and for auditing firms, and eventually to serve as a professional oversight body for the LHR auditing industry.

A similar effort, called Social Auditor Standards, was initiated in 2008 by two U.S.-based nonprofits involved in LHR auditing.<sup>60</sup> One of them, Verité, performs factory audits for global corporations as well as assessment of labor risk for pension funds. The other, the Center for Reflection, Education and Action (CREA), has done extensive research about monitoring and worked with companies to improve factory audits. The goals of the project, which is funded by the U.S. Department of State's Office of International Labor Affairs and Corporate Social Responsibility, also are to devise audit standards and an accreditation system.

Input from investors could potentially play an important role in both the setting of LHR standards and for audits. So far, the activities in both arenas have involved little consideration of the needs of investors, who have been largely absent from all the debates. Their involvement would help shape the emerging field and spur the development of audited LHR data that follows the principles outlined above. One approach would for investors to reach out to entities such as JO-IN, the Global Monitoring Institute, and Social Auditor Standards. Many factors have played into the inability of the global monitoring industry to agree on LHR and audit standards over the past decade. A fresh voice from a key stakeholder could help spur the process.

Ultimately, investors may need to institute some kind of Extra-Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) body to create and maintain suggested standards for the kind of robust LHR codes and audits envisioned in this paper. While groups such as JO-IN, the Global Monitoring Institute, and Social Auditor Standards are pursuing similar objectives, their ability to come to any agreement is unclear. In addition, none are focused specifically on the needs of investors, which may augment or differ from some of the discussions already underway. This is particularly true regarding investors' need for publicly reported

data. Many of the advocacy and other stakeholder groups involved in supply-chain monitoring associations are motivated primarily by normative concerns about mitigating LHR abuses. Quantitative data disclosure traditionally has been a secondary issue for many, as evidenced by the fact that the FLA is the only association to require it to any significant degree. And even the FLA so far excludes reporting about the vast majority of supplier audits that take place through companies' internal monitoring systems.

Investors who desire market-wide LHR data must either start from scratch, or begin with the work already under way at existing entities such as monitoring associations. Either way, they require a common set of LHR and audit standards to which all such groups would adhere, just as companies and accounting firms now follow financial reporting and auditing standards set by the SEC, FASB, the IASB, and more recently the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board.

The history of FASB suggests that investors could participate or even take the lead in codifying detailed reporting protocols on LHR and other ESG factors, in conjunction with other private-sector stakeholders such as accounting firms and labor and human rights groups. The setting of official government standards by private-sector entities like FASB has a long history, particularly in the United States. Although the SEC has the statutory authority to establish financial accounting and reporting standards for publicly held companies under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, it has always relied on private bodies to perform these tasks, with oversight by the commission.<sup>61</sup> From 1936 to 1973, the standards were set by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, a professional organization. In 1972, a nonprofit organization called the Financial Accounting Foundation (FAF) was created, which set up FASB the following year.<sup>62</sup> Since then, the SEC has officially recognized FASB as the body responsible for setting and maintaining reporting standards for public corporations. FAF created a similar entity for state and local governments in 1984 called the Governmental Accounting Standards Board.<sup>63</sup>

The rationale for FASB's standard-setting actions is very much in keeping with the goals of investors seeking ESG data. FAF says that the standards its constituent bodies set "are essential to the efficient functioning of the economy because investors, creditors, auditors, and others rely on credible, transparent, and comparable financial information."<sup>64</sup> FASB's mission is to perform the same kinds of tasks for this information that investors now seek for extra-financial ESG reporting:

“The FASB develops broad accounting concepts as well as standards for financial reporting. It also provides guidance on implementation of standards. Concepts are useful in guiding the Board in establishing standards and in providing a frame of reference, or conceptual framework, for resolving accounting issues. The framework will help to establish reasonable bounds for judgment in preparing financial information and to increase understanding of, and confidence in, financial information on the part of users of financial reports.”<sup>65</sup>

Given the embryonic state of ESG reporting in general and LHR disclosure in particular, investors would be well served by an entity or entities that could address the many unresolved issues involved in extra-financial data. Although FAF and FASB have evolved into elaborate organizations with formal processes and rule-making procedures, at their core they are nonprofit private-sector groups run by representatives drawn from professional associations such as the American Accounting Association and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants.<sup>66</sup> At least initially, investors could create a more informal entity to make suggestions on LHR reporting and auditing protocols.

Similar standard-setting advice will be required for other aspects of ESG reporting as well. Given how specialized each of these subjects can be, separate groups of experts may be necessary to address each area. Longer term, investors and corporations may be better served if all such efforts were combined into an EFASB-type structure that could coordinate input about all aspects of ESG standards. Such a structure would be similar to the one used by FASB, which is advised on technical issues by its Financial Accounting Standards Advisory Council.<sup>67</sup> The council is composed of more than 30 people drawn from the ranks of preparers, auditors, and users of financial information. An EFASB could be composed of separate advisory councils that each focus on environmental, social, and governance reporting.

### **Section Three: Investor Network on Sustainability Risk**

Any attempt to spur quantifiable LHR reporting requires companies and regulators to be persuaded that doing so is vital to investor interests and well-functioning capital markets. Clearly the combined voices of institutional investors carry more weight with both than the disaggregated arguments of individual ones. Investor collaboration is even more impor-

tant in light of the growing global nature of investment as well as mounting cross-border interest in LHR and other extra-financial information. Investors in Europe must persuade not just European corporations and regulators of the need for such data, but also those in the United States and other global markets. The same is true of U.S. investors and those elsewhere. Collaboration by global investors at this early stage would avoid the situation now faced with financial reports, which are governed by competing systems in the United States and other major capital markets.<sup>68</sup>

Investors in the United States have made a variety of attempts to spur LHR monitoring and reporting through the proxy resolution process. Many of these resolutions have been filed or supported by religious groups motivated more by ethical concerns than by a desire to boost portfolio returns. Still, the resolutions typically speak primarily of public concerns over LHR abuses and the potential impact on the company. The first were filed in 1995, when the Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility (ICCR) coordinated a handful of proposals calling on U.S. companies to adopt labor codes covering their maquiladora operations in Mexico.<sup>69</sup>

One of the earliest shareholder resolutions specifically calling on a company to adopt labor standards for its entire global supply chain and enforce them with independent monitoring was filed at Walt Disney Company in 1998 by seven religious pension funds and a nonprofit shareholder advocacy group.<sup>70</sup> It said that “The public is concerned about the conditions under which the goods they purchased and the clothing they wear are produced.” The resolution requested Disney to establish “independent monitoring programs in conjunction with local respected religious and human rights groups” and to issue “public disclosure of contract supplier reviews on a regular basis.” The resolution received only 8 percent of the votes cast.

Since then, U.S. shareowner groups, mostly public and religious pension funds, have filed dozens of similar resolutions at companies perceived to have serious LHR problems. Typically they have involved ad hoc coalitions of five or ten shareowner groups, many organized by the ICCR or the New York City pension funds, both of which have taken the lead on the issue.<sup>71</sup> The number of labor standard and LHR reporting proposals peaked at 47 in 2001 and fell to 13 in 2008, while average support from other shareowners grew from 5 percent in 1995 to a peak of 17 percent in 2004 and ranged from 11 percent to 15 percent through 2008.<sup>72</sup> However, such resolutions have won greater backing at individual

companies. For example, New York City funds won 49.8 percent of votes cast on a 2006 proposal at Lear Corporation that requested the company to implement the ILO Human Rights Conventions and UN Human Rights Norms in their international operations, and allow for independent monitoring of compliance.<sup>73</sup>

Part of the falloff in the number of LHR filings stems from a pullback by the New York funds, which had spearheaded many of the shareholder campaigns and became somewhat disillusioned with the efficacy of supply-chain factory monitoring.<sup>74</sup>

However, initial successes drove down the filings as well. “The decline can in part be explained by a series of victories in persuading groups of industry peers to work on the issue together, most notably the electronics and auto industries. The Interfaith Center was successful in working with companies in both sectors to help create industry initiatives to eradicate labor abuses. All told, shareholder proponents struck seven withdrawal agreements in 2007, nine in 2006, eight in 2005 and five in 2004.”<sup>75</sup>

These withdrawals, a standard procedure with many U.S. proxy resolutions, have taken a variety of forms. Most involve an agreement by the company to institute an LHR code and accept some kind of independent monitoring, although the definition of independent audits varies. One of the earliest agreements came in 2000, when the New York funds convinced Nautica Enterprises and Polo Ralph Lauren to accept monitoring in exchange for withdrawing a monitoring resolution.<sup>76</sup> Each had similar wording, calling on the company to commit to a code of conduct based on ILO principles as well as to outside, independent monitoring of compliance with it.<sup>77</sup>

Ralph Lauren agreed to adopt ILO guidelines and independent monitoring, while Nautica agreed to adopt a code very similar to the FLA one and to engage Verite, the nonprofit LHR auditing firm, in a comprehensive monitoring program.<sup>78</sup>

There are some obvious drawbacks to using proxy resolutions to achieve widespread corporate reporting standards on LHR. It can be a cumbersome process to file resolutions at hundreds of companies, even assuming lead investors could convince the mainstream investment community to support them. In addition, the resolution process is little used in many markets outside the United States.

A second path investors could pursue would be to press for more detailed LHR information through voluntary corporate reporting groups such as the Global Reporting Initiative (GRI) and the United Nation's Global Compact. As currently constructed, neither fulfills the three principles outlined above.<sup>79</sup> The Compact falls short on all three fronts. GRI offers a greater degree of specificity about the LHR standards on which companies should report. But it does not require independent verification, or the public disclosure of quantitative data about companies' supply-chain compliance systems and the LHR violations and remediations those systems produce.

Still, the approaches of both groups contain the basic building blocks that could be used to develop more robust standards like those employed by the FLA. They also have a variety of efforts underway to improve corporate reporting on LHR issues. For example, in September 2008, the GRI and the International Finance Corporation announced a joint project to help companies in emerging markets improve how they measure, manage, and report on social and environmental issues.<sup>80</sup>

In January 2009, the GRI and the United Nation Environment Program's Finance Initiative released a proposal for ESG reporting standards by financial service firms.<sup>81</sup> The guidance is structured using GRI guidelines and includes a Social section with a variety of LHR and human capital indicators. Although the proposed reporting guidelines are voluntary, it was the product of a five-year study by Finance Initiative members from the global banking, insurance, and investment industries. As a result, it could evolve into a de facto reporting standard for those industries, at least among large international firms.

In December 2008, the GRI and the Global Compact, along with a stakeholder alliance called Realizing Rights, began a broader initiative to "significantly improve understanding of how and why to publicly disclose policies and practice relating to human rights and how to embed this better understanding into globally applicable reporting standards."<sup>82</sup> The initiative, named "Human Rights: A Call to Action," explained its purpose as follows:

"While respect and support for human rights has emerged as one of the key issues facing business, the quality of reporting on the subject is lower compared with other environmental and social topics. There is a need to improve the quantity of reporting and help generate practical examples of how reporting can improve. Improving reporting, however, requires two steps. First, there needs to be a will to focus on the issue and bring attention

to it as an important part of any CSR or sustainability approach. Second, companies need more practical help and ideas in how best to approach reporting on this subject.”<sup>83</sup>

Yet another UN organization, the Principles for Responsible Investment (PRI), has mobilized collective investor voices in pursuit of better and more detailed reporting on LHR and other ESG factors.<sup>84</sup> Some of its efforts illustrate the limitations of voluntary reporting that takes place without a developed framework constructed on basic reporting principles. In January 2009, a coalition of 38 investors organized through the PRI’s Engagement Clearinghouse repeated a campaign begun a year earlier to police the reporting of 130 companies that had signed on as members of the Global Compact.<sup>85</sup> The coalition wrote letters to more than 100 firms taking them to task for failing to produce the annual Communication on Progress (COP) Compact signatories had agreed to file. One singled out as a laggard was Gap Incorporated. However, despite its failure as a Compact member, Gap has long been one of the leaders among companies engaged in supply-chain monitoring of LHR issues and has disclosed much more about its activities in this arena than Compact members that have been praised for their COPs.<sup>86</sup>

A third avenue investors could pursue would be to introduce concerns about LHR data into ongoing discussions about mandatory ESG reporting by corporations. There are already a few precedents for required reporting on extra-financial factors, although they do not come close to the detailed rules and regulations that govern financial reporting. Denmark, France, Malaysia, Sweden, the UK, and the city of Buenos Aires have some form of mandatory ESG reporting.<sup>87</sup>

French companies, for example, have been required to include discussions of environmental and social conditions affecting them in their annual reports since 2001.<sup>88</sup>

Britain put in similar requirements in 2006, making corporate directors explicitly responsible for considering the social and environmental effects of their decisions.<sup>89</sup> The act requires a narrative review in annual reports that must include information about how environmental, employee, and social issues affect the company’s ability to create value. However, the concept had been resisted as overly burdensome by the business community and then-Chancellor of the Exchequer Gordon Brown. “But with Brown now in the Prime Minister’s chair, it seems clear that the U.K. government, at least, is unlikely to complain too loudly if companies attend to this duty in only a cursory fashion.”<sup>90</sup>

Denmark's law is the most recently enacted and may prove to be the most demanding. In December, 2008, the Danish Parliament passed a law requiring the country's 1,100 largest companies to include statements about their corporate social responsibility (CSR) policies in their annual financial reports.<sup>91</sup> As of January, 2009, covered companies had to begin reporting on any CSR standards they use, how they are implemented, and any achievements that result. However, the law does not require firms to have any CSR policies, and any that do not can simply state so in their annual report. The law also gives companies an incentive to join the United Nations PRI by allowing those that are working with it to satisfy the new reporting requirements with annual PRI reports. Denmark's law will go further in 2010, when companies will be required to have their CSR reports audited under specific guidelines the government plans to issue.

A more specific reporting requirement was promulgated in the United States in March 2009, although it is tailored only to climate change. The National Association of Insurance Commissioners, which develops uniform regulatory policies among state insurance commissioners, adopted a mandate that insurers with annual premiums of \$500 million "disclose to regulators the financial risks they face from climate change, as well as actions the companies are taking to respond to those risks." Effective May 1, 2010, those insurers must complete "Insurer Climate Risk Disclosure Survey every year."<sup>92</sup>

Several investor and other groups have been pressing the European Union to adopt similar requirements. In 2008, the European Sustainable Investment Forum (Eurosif), an association of socially responsible investment funds, set up a working group to develop policy positions on the issue.<sup>93</sup> It also has been developing a coalition to press for mandatory ESG reporting in Europe that includes the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants, the International Corporate Governance Network, the European Corporate Governance Institute, and CSR Europe. In late 2008, Eurosif discussed the mandatory ESG reporting with Richard Howitt, the European Parliament spokesperson on corporate social responsibility. The group followed up by raising the idea at a February 10 forum on corporate social responsibility (CSR) held in Brussels February 10 by the European Commission.<sup>94</sup> After the session, Eurosif agreed with several CSR groups to develop a reporting framework and key performance indicators to submit to the Commission and members of the European Parliament.<sup>95</sup> Eurosif followed up in April with a policy paper calling on the Commission to initiate a collaborative effort with interested parties to create sector-specific indicators and amend existing laws to require their disclosure in corporate annual reports.<sup>96</sup>

GRI made a separate call in March that did not go quite as far for publicly traded companies, but extended to government-owned companies and other entities as well. It asked governments worldwide to enact policies requiring companies to either “report on ESG factors or publicly explain why they have not done so,” but to require mandatory reporting by “state owned companies, government pension funds and public investment agencies.”<sup>97</sup>

The United States has experienced various attempts to institute broad-based mandatory ESG reporting as well. In 2004, a coalition of investors called the Corporate Sunshine Working Group proposed that the SEC require more extensive disclosure of social and environmental risks affecting shareholder value.<sup>98</sup> The proposal spelled out 20 items companies should report on, including several LHR-related ones.<sup>99</sup> The initiative did not result in any action by the SEC.

Other investors made a renewed approach to the agency in 2008. In October, the Investor Network on Climate Risk (INCR) sent a letter to the SEC on behalf of 14 large institutional investors asking it to expand its public company reporting requirements to include ESG factors.<sup>100</sup> The request was made in response to the agency’s request for public comment on a major corporate reporting overhaul it initiated that year called the 21st Century Disclosure Project. It asked the SEC to appoint a shareowner representative to the Initiative’s advisory committee and to create a subcommittee to consider how material ESG data can be integrated into SEC filings. The letter was also an extension of a formal petition INCR had submitted to the SEC in 2007 asking it to issue guidance on what kind of climate-related disclosures public companies should provide to investors. INCR staff met with SEC staff, and a Senate hearing was held on the topic, but as of early 2009 the agency had issued no guidance.

INCR’s request seeks more detail than the broadly worded mandates of Denmark and other countries, and potentially could encompass the kind of audited LHR statements considered in this paper. The group’s letter points out that many large corporations already issue some type of CSR report or other statement about ESG policies. But as INCR’s letter said: “While many companies disclose ESG information in their sustainability reports and on their web sites, investors say that is not always enough given the financial risks ESG factors can create.”<sup>101</sup>

INCR itself represents one model investors might adopt to press for comprehensive LHR reporting and auditing standards. The coalition was started in 2003 by Ceres, a coalition of investors and environmental groups.<sup>102</sup> Its aim is to promote “better understanding of the financial risks and investment opportunities posed by climate change. INCR leverages the collective power of these investors to promote improved disclosure and corporate governance practices on the business risks and opportunities posed by climate change.” The group’s membership has grown from an initial 10 investors managing \$600 billion in assets to more than 70 investors managing more than \$7 trillion of assets as of early 2009. Members include asset managers, state and city treasurers and comptrollers, public and labor pension funds, foundations, and other institutional investors.

INCR has engaged in a broad range of actions aimed at getting companies to measure, disclose, and mitigate their behavior that affects climate change. Many are similar to those investors would need to pursue to achieve similar results on LHR and other ESG issues. In addition to its disclosure petitions to the SEC, INCR has negotiated agreements with dozens of companies about their climate change activities, lobbied Congress over carbon emission standards, published research on climate change, and set out a Global Framework for Climate Risk Disclosure, “a standardized set of guidelines for improving corporate disclosure on the risks and opportunities for climate change.”<sup>103</sup>

A similar model for the pursuit of quantifiable LHR data can be found in the Carbon Disclosure Project (CDP), a UK-based nonprofit set up in 2000 that also helps investors around the world gain access to information about corporate reporting on the environment.<sup>104</sup> Since 2003, CDP has published detailed data on the carbon emissions of companies whose ranks now total more than 3,000.<sup>105</sup> CDP gathers the data via detailed requests to companies. Although CDP does not currently require company responses to be independently audited, an increasing number of participating firms do so on their own initiative. “Companies are encouraged to follow the GHG protocol (<http://www.ghgprotocol.org>), a globally respected greenhouse gas accounting standard, to measure emissions.”<sup>106</sup>

Another approach involving collective investor engagement on LHR and ESG issues can be found in Scandinavia. In 2008, a group of Norway’s largest institutional investors started the Sustainable Value Creation (SVC), which is backed by the Minister of Finance and includes among its members major government entities such as the Ministry of Trade and Industry, the state oil company, as well as the company that manages Norway’s \$21 billion

civil service pension fund.<sup>107</sup> The coalition's goal is to press companies to adopt policies that will lead to long-term sustainability across a broad spectrum of ESG issues. It started by attempting to elicit better reporting on some of these subjects from major Norwegian companies, which it pursued through an elaborate questionnaire.

The subsequent report, which was released at the Oslo Stock Exchange in December, 2008, said: "Companies were asked about core elements of responsible and sustainable business conduct – human rights, labour rights, responsible business conduct, the environment, anti-corruption, and health, working environment, and safety (HES). Companies were asked whether they have policies that address these issues, the scope of these policies, and implementation and compliance processes, as well as how the policies and associated activities are reported and communicated. The survey also highlights board accountability for these areas."<sup>108</sup> The survey found wide variations in the way Norwegian companies manage and report publicly about these issues. Labor and human rights emerged as areas of particular weakness. After the report came out, SVC initiated an effort to expand its membership in Sweden and Denmark.<sup>109</sup>

Three institutional investors from Finland, Norway and Sweden started a related effort in late 2008 called the Nordic Engagement Cooperation.<sup>110</sup> The NEC's intention is to directly engage companies on ESG issues. "The NEC collaboration will be based on a systematic screening of approximately 4,500 companies in order to identify and examine possible violations of international conventions and guidelines on ESG issues. This typically leads to the identification of some twenty candidate companies for more in-depth assessment. Every year, the ambition is to conduct an active dialogue with around ten companies."<sup>111</sup> The Norwegian member of the NEC, the insurer and pension fund manager KLP, is also a member of the SVC, which is formally constituted as a KLP project. KLP officials said that they hope the NEC could be a platform for the expansion of the SVC into other Nordic countries.<sup>112</sup>

Eventually, it may make sense for investors to unite their efforts into an Investor Network on Sustainability Risk that would encompass all aspects of engagement on ESG issues. INCR has created a powerful and effective voice for investors on one aspect of the E, climate change. Some of the groups mentioned above are striving to pull together similar collaborations that can harness investors' collective clout on other extra-financial factors. Many of them involve a lot of the same leading pension funds and other investors, ap-

proaching the same companies and market regulators, all on different facets of ESG. In the long run, it may be more effective to combine forces.

## Conclusion

Although a growing number of mainstream investors believe that social factors such as labor and human rights can pose reputational and operation risk to companies and hence to investment portfolios, no one has worked out a way to gather quantifiable, independently audited data on them that is analogous to financial information. This paper suggests that such a goal is a plausible one and offers some specific steps to move in that direction. Companies like those in the FLA already have built LHR monitoring systems that produce data of this kind. While only a small portion of it is currently released publicly, more is likely to emerge in the future. Investors can build off these examples by asking other companies to follow suit.

Longer term, quantifiable LHR portfolio analysis will only become possible if companies across many markets adopt a common approach to LHR reporting. To make that happen, investors need to help shape the many discussions underway about LHR standards and audits. A number of such efforts already are under way. However, they remain uncoordinated and duplicative. Investor interests on these and other ESG issues would be magnified by greater coordination.

Investor interests may be served by adopting such strategies for all ESG reporting. The principles of specificity, verification, and transparency apply to all such extra-financial factors and require similar standards. Elaborate external intermediary bodies such as LHR monitoring associations may be less necessary in some areas. For example, investors may be able to rely on audited reports from companies about human capital and human resource issues that potentially affect portfolio performance. Factors such as employee turnover, productivity, team production systems, and health and safety practices involve practices controlled by the company and in that sense are more directly comparable to audited financial data than are supply-chain LHR risks.

However, robust portfolio analysis of any of these factors requires the specification of a common set of reporting and auditing standards. Companies and regulators also must be persuaded to adopt such standards. At this level, the challenge for investors is similar

across all ESG factors.

A collective voice for investors on all extra-financial factors could be enhanced by closer coordination among groups focused on corporate governance. Investor efforts on the G are far more advanced than they are for E and S and have been going on much longer. Dozens of entities around the world are engaged in efforts to set governance standards for companies, from the ICGN and the Council of Institutional Investors to shareowner engagement firms, stock markets, investment funds that focus on governance, and numerous governmental bodies such as the International Finance Corporation and the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. A number of them have efforts under way to expand extra-financial reporting to the E and the S like the ICGN's guidance on the subject. Joint efforts along these lines would enhance the likelihood of success.

*I would like to thank Larry Beeferman for his comments and for his support and that of Richard Freeman, and Elaine Bernard. I am also grateful to Pat Doherty, Sean Gilbert, Shawn MacDonald, Jorge Perez-Lopez, and Alan Willis for their suggestions and John Trumbour for his able assistance with proof-reading. I would like to express appreciation to the Levi-Strauss Foundation and the Jacob Wertheim fund for financial support for this paper.*

## Endnotes

1 Bernstein, Aaron, "Incorporating Labor and Human Rights Risk into Investment Decisions," Harvard Labor and Worklife Program, Occasional Paper Series No. 2, September, 2008, available at [http://www.law.harvard.edu/programs/lwp/pensions/publications/occasional\\_paper2.pdf](http://www.law.harvard.edu/programs/lwp/pensions/publications/occasional_paper2.pdf).

2 There are myriad problems with public-sector reporting, as has been made abundantly clear over the years by corporate reporting scandals such as Enron and Arthur Andersen or, more recently, the Ponzi scheme run undetected by Bernard Madoff for decades. Similarly, the subprime crisis and subsequent financial-market collapse of 2008 demonstrated the lack of clarity of traditional financial statements. Still, critics on all sides tend to react by demanding better reporting and oversight, suggesting that the basic concept remains widely held.

3 "Corporate reporting needs to be forward-looking says ICGN in new Guidance on Non-financial Business Reporting," ICGN Press Release, December 10, 2008, available at: <http://icgn.org/index.php>.

4 "ICGN Statement and Guidance on Non-financial Business Reporting," ICGN report issued December 10, 2008, accessed January 14, 2009 at [http://icgn.org/news/releases/ICGN\\_Statement\\_NFBR.pdf](http://icgn.org/news/releases/ICGN_Statement_NFBR.pdf).

5 Ibid.

6 For a summary of the monitoring approaches used by five other major monitoring associations, see "Joint Initiative on Corporate Accountability and Workers' Rights, Draft Code of Labour Practice," undated document accessed January 21, 2009 at <http://www.jo-in.org/pub/docs/Jo-In%20Draft%20>

Common%20Code%205.05.pdf.

7 An overview of ILO conventions can be found at [http://www.ilo.org/global/What\\_we\\_do/InternationalLabourStandards/Introduction/ConventionsandRecommendations/lang--en/index.htm](http://www.ilo.org/global/What_we_do/InternationalLabourStandards/Introduction/ConventionsandRecommendations/lang--en/index.htm).

8 This paragraph is drawn from: "History," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 15, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_history\\_a1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_history_a1.html).

9 "How is the FLA governed?" "Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 15, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html).

10 "Participating Companies, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 15, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/fla\\_affiliates\\_a1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/fla_affiliates_a1.html).

11 "How does Independent External Monitoring work?" "Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 15, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html).

12 How does the FLA work? "Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 15, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html).

13 <http://www.pouchen.com.tw/english/1.asp>, accessed January 15, 2009.

14 "SCOPE Workers' Survey. Widespread Overtime and Why it Doesn't Pay," undated draft report, Fair Labor Association.

15 "What is internal monitoring?" "Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 16, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html).

16 "What company obligations must affiliated companies fulfill?" "Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 16, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html).

17 A description of the accreditation process can be found in "Does the FLA certify factories or companies?" "Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 15, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html#03\\_06](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html#03_06).

18 "2007 Annual Report January, 1, 2006 – December 31, 2006, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 16, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/images/WhatWeDo/2007\\_annualpublicreport.pdf](http://www.fairlabor.org/images/WhatWeDo/2007_annualpublicreport.pdf).

19 "Sustainable Compliance Leadership Initiative, Summary of Objectives," undated FLA memo.

20 Telephone interview with FLA CEO Auret van Heerden on November 11, 2008.

21 The following description is based on "How does Independent External Monitoring work? Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 16, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html#03\\_02](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html#03_02); and on "2007 Annual Report January, 1, 2006 – December 31, 2006, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 16, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/images/WhatWeDo/2007\\_annualpublicreport.pdf](http://www.fairlabor.org/images/WhatWeDo/2007_annualpublicreport.pdf).

22 "How are monitoring organizations accredited and what are the expected requirements? Frequently Asked Questions," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 16, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html#04\\_07](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html#04_07).

23 <http://www.fairlabor.org/trackingcharts.php>.

24 <http://www.fairlabor.org/trackingcharts.php?y=2007#Adidas%20AG>.

25 Adidas factory # 090384588F, website accessed January 16, 2009 at <http://www.fairlabor.org/track1ingcharts.php?y=2007#adidas%20AG>.

26 The FLA says that it is "the only labor rights initiative to publish the results of its systematic monitoring efforts." "Monitoring, Transparency, and Public Reporting, What We Do," Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 16, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do.html).

27 See for example: Locke, Richard M, Fei Qin and Alberto Brause, "Does Monitoring Improve Labor Standards?: Lessons from Nike," MIT Sloan Research Paper No. 4612-06, July 2006, available at [http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\\_id=916771](http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=916771); Stephanie Barrientos and Sally Smith, "The ETI Code of Labour Practice: Do Workers Really Benefit?" Ethical Trading Initiative, available at <http://www.eti2.org.uk/Z/lib/2006/09/impact-report/ETI-impact-1-main.get.pdf>; and Factory Labour Standards in Emerging Markets: An Investor Perspective, F&C Investments, January, 2009, available at [http://www.fundnets.net/fn\\_filelibrary//file/co\\_gsi\\_Factory\\_Labour\\_Standards\\_in\\_Emerging\\_Markets.pdf](http://www.fundnets.net/fn_filelibrary//file/co_gsi_Factory_Labour_Standards_in_Emerging_Markets.pdf).

28 "SCOPE Workers' Survey. Widespread Overtime and Why it Doesn't Pay," undated draft report, Fair Labor Association.

29 "The 3.0 Process," What We Do, undated Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 17,

2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do fla\\_3.0\\_c3.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do fla_3.0_c3.html).

30 “FLA 3.0 – Toward Sustainable Compliance,” What We Do, undated Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 17, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do fla\\_3.0\\_c1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do fla_3.0_c1.html).

31 Scope Report, Fair Labor Association, March 2008, web page accessed January 17, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/images/WhatWeDo/scopereport\\_march2008.pdf](http://www.fairlabor.org/images/WhatWeDo/scopereport_march2008.pdf).

32 Ibid.

33 “SCOPE Workers’ Survey. Widespread Overtime and Why it Doesn’t Pay,” undated draft report, Fair Labor Association. The survey also concluded that “the real number might actually be higher,” because workers who knew more about the legal and FLA limits were less likely to report violations, suggesting that they may have been coached by factory management to under-report their true working hours. Indeed, earlier audits of three of the surveyed factories found no overtime or that the problem had been solved after remediation.

34 Ibid.

35 FLA 3.0 – Toward Sustainable Compliance, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 20, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do fla\\_3.0\\_c1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do fla_3.0_c1.html).

36 “From Words to Action: A Business Case for Implementing Workplace Standards,” February 11, 2009, Center for International Private Enterprise/Social Accountability International, available at <http://www.cipe.org/publications/papers/pdf/SAI.pdf>.

37 “What We Do,” A Strategy for Innovation in Labor Compliance, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 20, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do.html).

38 FLA 3.0: A Fundamental Shift in Perspective, The 3.0 Process, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 20, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do fla\\_3.0\\_c3.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do fla_3.0_c3.html).

39 Locke, op. cit.

40 Ibid.

41 FLA 3.0: A Fundamental Shift in Perspective, The 3.0 Process, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 20, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do fla\\_3.0\\_c3.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do fla_3.0_c3.html).

42 The RepRisk website can be found at <http://ecofact.com/reprisk.htm>.

43 About RepRisk, undated web page accessed February 1, 2009 at <http://www.reprisk.com/repriskabout/>.

44 Ibid.

45 The company’s website can be found at <http://www.ges-invest.com/pages/?ID=1>.

46 GES Global Ethical Standard, GES Investment Services, undated web page accessed February 1, 2009 at <http://www.ges-invest.com/pages/?ID=67>.

47 GES Risk Rating, GES Investment Services, undated web page accessed February 1, 2009 at <http://www.ges-invest.com/pages/?ID=69>.

48 What Is Ges Alert Service?, GES Investment Services, undated web page accessed February 1, 2009 at <http://www.ges-invest.com/pages/?ID=72>.

49 GES Engagement Forum, GES Investment Services, undated web page accessed February 1, 2009 at <http://www.ges-invest.com/pages/?ID=70>.

50 KPMG International Survey of Corporate Responsibility Reporting 2008, KPMG, October, 2008, accessed January 29, 2009 at <http://www.kpmg.com/SiteCollectionDocuments/International-corporate-responsibility-survey-2008.pdf>.

51 “One in Five Large Firms Set Labor Supplier Standards,” RiskMetrics Corporate Social Issues Reporter, April, 2008.

52 See: “Variation between draft Jo-In Code and Codes of Conduct of organizations participating in the Joint Initiative,” Joint Initiative on Corporate Accountability and Workers Rights, undated web document accessed January 21, 2009 at <http://jo-in.org/pub/docs/JoIn-varns-in-codes-of-conduct.pdf>; and “Joint Initiative on Corporate Accountability and Workers’ Rights, Draft Code of Labour Practice,” undated document accessed January 21, 2009 at <http://www.jo-in.org/pub/docs/Jo-In%20Draft%20Common%20Code%205.05.pdf>.

53 “JO-IN Interim Report,” Joint Initiative on Corporate Accountability and Workers Rights (JO-IN), May, 2007, accessed January 21, 2009 at <http://jo-in.org/english/belgeler.html>.

54 “About Us,” Joint Initiative on Corporate Accountability and Workers Rights, undated web pages

accessed January 21, 2009 at <http://jo-in.org/english/about.html>.

55 The draft code is available at <http://www.jo-in.org/pub/docs/Jo-In%20Draft%20Common%20Code%205.05.pdf>. An overview of some of the differences that have prevented agreement can be found in "Jo-In Code Briefing," undated International Labor Organization memo, a summary of a JO-IN meeting with ILO officials that took place in Geneva on April 10-11, 2008.

56 "Variation between draft Jo-In Code and Codes of Conduct of organizations participating in the Joint Initiative," Joint Initiative on Corporate Accountability and Workers Rights, undated web document accessed January 21, 2009 at <http://jo-in.org/pub/docs/JoIn-varns-in-codes-of-conduct.pdf>.

57 "Why does the FLA monitor for minimum wage and not living wage?" Frequently Asked Questions, Fair Labor Association web page accessed January 22, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/about\\_us\\_faqs\\_g1.html#04\\_10](http://www.fairlabor.org/about_us_faqs_g1.html#04_10).

58 For example, the FLA accredits monitors for two years. See "FLA Accredited Monitoring Organizations," What We Do, Fair Labor Association, undated web page accessed January 22, 2009 at [http://www.fairlabor.org/what\\_we\\_do\\_monitoring\\_a1.html](http://www.fairlabor.org/what_we_do_monitoring_a1.html). In 2007, Social Accountability International established a separate nonprofit called Social Accountability Accreditation Services to accredit auditors. See <http://www.saasaccreditation.org/index.htm>.

59 [http://globalmonitoringinstitute.org/Home\\_Page.html](http://globalmonitoringinstitute.org/Home_Page.html).

60 See <http://www.socialauditor.org/index.html>.

61 Facts About FASB, Financial Accounting Standards Board, March, 2007, accessed January 29, 2009 at [http://www.fasb.org/facts/facts\\_about\\_fasb.pdf](http://www.fasb.org/facts/facts_about_fasb.pdf).

62 Financial Accounting Foundation Overview, undated web page accessed January 29, 2009 at [http://www.fasb.org/faf/faf\\_info.shtml](http://www.fasb.org/faf/faf_info.shtml).

63 Ibid.

64 Facts About FASB, Financial Accounting Standards Board, March, 2007, accessed January 29, 2009 at [http://www.fasb.org/facts/facts\\_about\\_fasb.pdf](http://www.fasb.org/facts/facts_about_fasb.pdf).

65 Ibid.

66 Ibid.

67 Ibid.

68 The SEC and the IASB have for years been engaged in a difficult effort to create a single global system for corporate financial reporting.

69 DiSimone, Peter, "Global Labor Standards," 2008 Background Report – N, Social Issues Service, RiskMetrics Group, April 8, 2008.

70 Ethvest database, Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility, accessed January 16, 2009, at <http://www.iccr.org/ethvest.php>.

71 See "Corporate Social and Environmental Responsibility Proposals," Postseason Report 2007 Shareholder Proposal Programs & Other Shareownership Initiatives Of The New York City Pension Funds & Retirement Systems, Office of the New York City Comptroller, undated web page accessed January 30, 2009 at <http://www.comptroller.nyc.gov/bureaus/bam/corporate-governance.shtml>; and Ethvest database, Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility, accessed January 16, 2009, at <http://www.iccr.org/ethvest.php>.

72 DiSimone, op. cit.

73 The New York City Pension Funds' 2006 Shareholder Proposals, Executive Summary, undated web page accessed January 30, 2009, at [http://www.comptroller.nyc.gov/bureaus/bam/corp\\_gover\\_pdf/2006-shareholder-report.pdf](http://www.comptroller.nyc.gov/bureaus/bam/corp_gover_pdf/2006-shareholder-report.pdf).

74 January 7, 2009 interview with Patrick Doherty, Director of Corporate Social Responsibility at the New York City Comptroller's Office, who led the campaigns for the city's pension funds.

75 DiSimone, op cit.

76 Provided by the staff of RiskMetrics Group, which maintains a database of proxy resolutions filed at U.S. companies, along with the outcome.

77 Ibid.

78 DiSimone, Peter, "Shareholder Groups Ally in Anti-Sweatshop Cause," Corporate Social Issues Reporter, Investor Responsibility Research Corporation (now RiskMetrics Group), October, 2000.

79 For a more detailed explanation of how both entities fall short of these principles, see "Bernstein,

op. cit.

80 “IFC Partners with the Global Reporting Initiative to Promote Sustainability Reporting in Emerging Markets,” Press Release, Global Reporting Initiative, September 16, 2008, accessed February 26, 2009 at [http://www.globalreporting.org/NewsEventsPress/PressResources/PressRelease\\_EmergingMarkets.htm](http://www.globalreporting.org/NewsEventsPress/PressResources/PressRelease_EmergingMarkets.htm).

81 “Launch of UNEP FI ‘Reporting and Disclosure Package,’” January 28, 2009, accessed that day at <http://www.unepfi.org/events/2009/davos/index.html>.

82 “Companies invited to take action on human rights reporting,” Human Rights: A Call to Action, Global Reporting Initiative, undated web site accessed January 31, 2009 at <http://www.globalreporting.org/CurrentPriorities/HumanRights/>.

83 “Human Rights: A Call to Action,” Encouraging companies to commit to improve their reporting on Human Rights, Global Reporting Initiative, undated web site accessed January 31, 2009 at <http://www.globalreporting.org/NR/rdonlyres/4C5DB4C6-5084-4A84-BE51-0D134B3B5A2E/1951/HumanRightsCallToAction1.pdf>.

84 For more detail about the PRI and LHR factors, see “Bernstein, op. cit.

85 “Corporate Responsibility: Investors Give New Twist To Good Cop/Bad Cop Routine,” Press Release, United Nations Principles for Responsible Investment, January 12, 2009, accessed January 30, 2009 at [http://www.unpri.org/files/PRI\\_GCphII\\_final.pdf](http://www.unpri.org/files/PRI_GCphII_final.pdf).

86 See, for example: “Gap Inc. Ranks Overseas Factories on Treatment of Workers: Coalition of Social Investors Helps Create Groundbreaking Report,” Press Release, Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility, May 12, 2004, accessed January 30, 2009 at [http://www.iccr.org/news/press\\_releases/2004/pr\\_gap051204.htm](http://www.iccr.org/news/press_releases/2004/pr_gap051204.htm). GAP is also a long-time member and active leader of Social Accountability International, a supply-chain LHR monitoring group like the FLA: <http://www.sa-intl.org/>.

87 Innovations in Social and Environmental Disclosure Outside the United States, Domini Social Investments, Social Investment Forum, November, 2008, and “Mandatory CSR Reporting for Denmark's Largest Companies,” GreenBiz.com, January 8, 2009, accessed January 29, 2009 at <http://www.greenbiz.com/news/2009/01/08/mandatory-csr-reporting-denmarks-largest-companies>.

88 “Mandatory CSR Reporting for Denmark's Largest Companies,” GreenBiz.com, January 8, 2009, accessed January 29, 2009 at <http://www.greenbiz.com/news/2009/01/08/mandatory-csr-reporting-denmarks-largest-companies>.

89 Welsh, Heidi, “Sustainability Reporting,” 2008 Background Report – O, Social Issues Service, RiskMetrics Group, March 11, 2008.

90 Ibid.

91 “About the Danish law: Report on social responsibility for large businesses,” Danish Commerce and Companies Agency, December 16, 2008, accessed January 29, 2009 at <http://www.eogs.dk/graphics/Samfundsansvar.dk/Dokumenter/About%20the%20Danish%20law.pdf>; and “Proposal for an Act amending the Danish Financial Statements Act,” GlobalDenmark Translations, undated web document accessed January 29, 2009 at [http://www.eogs.dk/graphics/Samfundsansvar.dk/Dokumenter/Proposal\\_Report\\_On\\_Social\\_Resp.pdf](http://www.eogs.dk/graphics/Samfundsansvar.dk/Dokumenter/Proposal_Report_On_Social_Resp.pdf).

92 “Insurance Regulators Adopt Climate Change Risk Disclosure,” Press Release, National Association of Insurance Commissioners, March 17, 2009, available at [http://www.naic.org/Releases/2009\\_docs/climate\\_change\\_risk\\_disclosure\\_adopted.htm](http://www.naic.org/Releases/2009_docs/climate_change_risk_disclosure_adopted.htm).

93 Wheelan, Hugh, “Investors to meet with EU for SRI policy talks,” Responsible Investor, January 8th, 2009, available at <http://www.responsible-investor.com/home/article/eurosif1/>.

94 EU Insider, Issue No. 10, European Sustainable Investment Forum, February, 2009.

95 Ibid.

96 “Public Policy Position Paper related to Sustainable and Responsible Investment (“SRI”),” European Sustainable Investment Forum, April 16, 2009, available at [http://www.eurosif.org/press\\_events/eurosif\\_press\\_releases](http://www.eurosif.org/press_events/eurosif_press_releases).

97 “The Amsterdam Declaration on Transparency and Reporting,” Global Reporting Initiative, March, 2009, available at <http://www.globalreporting.org/CurrentPriorities/AmsterdamDeclaration/>

98 Welsh, op. cit. Also see the Corporate Sunshine Working Group web site at <http://www.foe.org/corporatesunshine/>.

99 Proposed Expanded SEC Disclosure Schedule, The Corporate Sunshine Working

Group, undated web page accessed January 30, 2009 at <http://www.foe.org/corporatesunshine/proposeddisclosure.pdf>.

100 “Investors call on SEC to require better disclosure on climate change and other risks”, Press Release, Investor Network on Climate Risk, October 23, 2008, accessed January 29, 2009 at <http://www.ceres.org/Page.aspx?pid=952>.

101 Ibid.

102 “About INCR,” undated web page accessed January 30, 2009 at <http://www.incr.com/Page.aspx?pid=261>.

103 Ibid.

104 FAQs, Carbon Disclosure Project, undated web page accessed January 30, 2009, at <http://www.cdproject.net/faqs.asp>.

105 About CDP, Carbon Disclosure Project, undated web page accessed January 30, 2009, at <http://www.cdproject.net/aboutus.asp>.

106 FAQs, Carbon Disclosure Project, op. cit.

107 The SVC website can be found at <http://www.baerekraftigverdiskaping.no/english>; also see “Launch of collaborative investor initiative – sustainable value creation,” Press Release, KLP, August 11, 2008, accessed January 31, 2009 at [http://www.klp.no/web/klpno.nsf/pages/EnglishPressReleases.html?open&disp\\_key=44BD2329E1B1E7C0C12574A3002EDABA](http://www.klp.no/web/klpno.nsf/pages/EnglishPressReleases.html?open&disp_key=44BD2329E1B1E7C0C12574A3002EDABA).

108 Bærekraftig verdiskaping, Report 2008, accessed January 31, 2009 at [http://www.baerekraftigverdiskaping.no/wp-content/uploads/sustainable\\_value\\_creation\\_report\\_20081.pdf](http://www.baerekraftigverdiskaping.no/wp-content/uploads/sustainable_value_creation_report_20081.pdf).

109 Wheelan, Hugh, “Nordic investor CSR and engagement initiatives plot international expansion,” Responsible Investor, January 22, 2009, available at <http://www.responsible-investor.com/home/article/svc/>.

110 “Pension funds set up Nordic Engagement Cooperation,” GES Newsletter, December 19, 2008, accessed January 31, 2009 at <http://www.ges-invest.com/pages/?ID=117>.

111 Ibid.

112 Wheelan, op. cit.



# P | C | S | P

PENSIONS AND CAPITAL STEWARDSHIP  
PROJECT, LABOR AND WORKLIFE  
PROGRAM, HARVARD LAW SCHOOL

The Pensions and Capital Stewardship Project focuses on issues of retirement security, including employment-based retirement plans, and pension fund governance and management. It is also concerned with institutions, systems, and practices of pension fund investment that encourage capital markets and corporate policies to work more effectively for workers and the health and well-being of the community at large. The Project does this through research, education, and engagement with scholars and researchers, workers and unions, and practitioners.



**Labor and Worklife Program,  
Harvard Law School  
125 Mt. Auburn St., 3rd Floor  
Cambridge, MA 02138**

**Larry W. Beeferman, Director,  
Pensions and Capital Stewardship Project  
Tel.: 617.495.9265; FAX: 617.496.7359  
Email: [lwb@law.harvard.edu](mailto:lwb@law.harvard.edu)**